STAPLE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of an Ordinary Council Meeting held on Wednesday 13 February 2019
at Staple Village Hall

Present:
Cllr McCollum (in the Chair)

Cllr Mrs Coulson

Cllr Kirk

Cllr Facey
Cllr Mrs Bennett
Cllr Brooman
Clerk to the Council Miss S Palgrave

19 members of the public
1. APOLOGIES
Apologies received from Cllr Bartlett due to a work commitment.
(Cllr Kirk arrived at this point)
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

None declared
3. MINUTES

-The Minutes of the Ordinary Council Meetingheld on Wednesday 10th January were received, approved and signed.
-Chairman added to Planning Matters (see item 9vii) Proposal from DDC Ref: 19/00120 relating to Durlock Road

-Chairman reminded Council that a guest speaker must be chosen for AGM (see item 15iv)
4. DOVER DISTRICT COUNCIL & KENT COUNTY COUNCIL
No District or County Councillors were available  
5. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
-Several members of the public exercised their right to speak regarding the localhousing development scheme in Durlock Road (see item 9vii relating to DOV/19/00120). A member of the public presented the site plans as misleading as they incorrectly reported that Staple Farmhouse had sold their parking space to DDC; concerns for wildlife expressed in a letter from RSPB to Rural Housing had not been represented; resident stated that the remainder of her complaint would be directed to DDC. Complaints from a resident on the boundary of said site; land had been cleared that day without any notice given which had caused noise pollution and disturbance. At this point Chairman read out a recent notification received by Clerk from English Rural stating that the site clearance had been arranged this month to avoid bird nesting season and that an Ecologist was present to ensure there were no issues with wildlife andto address any queries from neighbours.  
-Local resident questioned why there was no barrier placed around the siteand questioned the amount of land cleared andstated that the clearing had commenced before planning consent. Ultimately it was concluded that it is the right of the landowner to clear their own land at any point of their choosing, and that Staple Parish Council has no regulatory authority in this matter.

-A member of the public who resides within 30ft of the boundary of this site mentioned that previous planning applications had been refused and gave the opinion that 8 dwellings would disturb the rural status of Staple. Council were asked what their opinion of the “rapid rate of expansion” in the village was considering the issues with traffic in the area. Public were reminded that Durlock Road scheme pre-dates all other applications and that English Rural ultimately made the final decision on the plans. Staple Parish Council’s role was to make suggestions for different sites that may be used and to help with the survey to decide the need for social housing. Many factors were considered at the time (such as bus route and availability of different sites) and the final details and costs were down to the Housing Association. Staple Parish Council supported the principle of Social Housing then and continues to do so.
-A member of the public reported very large potholes in Mill Road

RESOLUTION: Clerk to report this to DDC
6. PUBLIC TRANSPORT
Please see below; no additional information to report
7. THE BIG CONVERSATION WG/PILOT SCHEME:

(i) Minutes of the meeting 23rd January 2019 received and in addition to this
Cllr Mrs Bennett provided the following report:
-Representatives from Northbourne, Great Mongeham and Staple had previously proposed a service that would use Sandwich rather than Ash as the Hub. The frequency of this preferred service would be hourly, and therefore does not fit into KCC’s definition of a ‘feeder service’. KCC defines a feeder service as one which provides frequency; with a service available every 20-30 minutes. Therefore, KCC advised that if Sandwich is chosen as the Hub then it would need to be a ‘Taxi Bus’ style service instead of a feeder service. The disadvantage of the Taxi Bus service is that concessionary bus passes would not be accepted, and all three Parishes agreed that bus passes must be accepted in the new Pilot scheme. As the Minutes state: ‘Not accepting ENCTS passes was a nonstarter for the group. As a result, there was consensus that the Feeder Service would be favoured over any taxi bus proposal.’

The outcome of this is that Ash not Sandwich would be the Hub. 

-There was consensus that no-one wants to loose the opportunity of the Pilot Scheme. 

-Concerns were raised about Sholden due to congestion mentioned in previous reports and turning the vehicle in the village. Turning the bus in Staple and Ash also needs to be assessed, as does the route and the timetable. KCC are to re-examine these issues.
-KCC to provide an estimate of costs so that Parish Councils can budget for any later services that may be required.
-KCC promote the feeder service as it is ‘novel and different’ and may be how they have sold the Pilot scheme to their investors.

-Mr. Loukes commented that it will be harder to fill the available services with two services an hour.
-Situation would need to be reviewed regularly
RESOLUTION:This information be noted for now. To await KCC’s actions above.
8. SPEEDWATCH

Speedwatch Co-ordinator Roger Loukes provided the following report:
-Speedwatchcontinued throughout January and more sites have been approved for use along The Street near the Church and the corner of Bates Close. Two sessions per week are scheduled until the end of this month. The new SID is on order and Mr. Loukes is to collect this when it is ready. Stourmouth have agreed to share the cost of this device with Staple.

-Mr. Loukes discussed the ongoing dialogue with Toby Butler from KCC. KCC have reported issues with Staple purchasing the last device and questioned the original site requested for an additional pole (mentioned in the last meeting). 
RESOLUTION: Clerk to write to Toby Butler and request that the original site be used, re-positioning the pole so that it no longer stands on private property. To inform Mr. Butler that Staple Parish Council do not want the new pole to be by the Village Hall as KCC have recently suggested. 
-Local resident reported that a Ford Focus has been seen speeding through Staple village at such high speeds that it is almost impossible to photograph or note the registration number. Cllr Brooman suggested that even just to report the approximate times that the car is seen, and to try and photograph the car would provide information that could be reported to the Police.
-Mr. Loukes suggested that a Speedwatch point could be set up in the location, with a view to recording the details of this vehicle. Mr. Loukes informed the meeting that the SID’s are calibrated devices (radar traps), and that Speedwatch are authorised and insured by Kent Police to record the details of vehicles and provide the information to help the Police to track these speeding vehicles. Registered owners of speeding vehicles receive a written warning and so far over 18 people have been recorded as driving over the speed limit. The information that is recorded and sent to Kent Police informs their decisions regarding any traffic calming measures that may be necessary.  
9. PLANNING MATTERS:
(i) Clerk read out brief update from Callum Caggiano regarding Barnsole House reporting that the Senior Investigation Officer had “met with the owner and his agent on site 25/01/2019…discussed the pending application and…have been subsequently informed that submission will be made by the end of March 2019.”
RESOLUTION: This information be noted for now

(ii) Proposal DOV/18/00110 relating to Warren House, Buckland Lane:
Received and accepted.
RESOLUTION: No additional comments to make.

(iii) Proposal DOV/19/00071 relating to The Willow, Shatterling:
Received and discussed.

RESOLUTION: Unanimous Objection

(iv) Proposal DOV/19/00098 relating to Dell View, The Street:

Received and accepted.

RESOLUTION: Support for this proposal
(v) Consider ENF/STA/18/00348 relating to Oak View, The Street:

Chairman Cllr McCollum read out an email from DDC stating that a pathway had to be put in on site as instructed or a new application submitted. DDC states that the landowner is in contravention of planning authority and this is a live ongoing investigation.
RESOLUTION: This information be noted for now
(vi) Consider letter from Annette Tomlin:
Chairman presented letter from Annette Tomlin regarding Section 106 funding support for future development. 
RESOLUTION:Staple Parish Council formally accept this in principle
(vii) Proposal DOV/19/00120 relating to Durlock Road:
(Relating to previous public comments)

In response to this proposal Cllr Facey voiced concerns that KCC may not be considering Staple village as a whole; lots of separate planning applications have been approved since this development and the infrastructure of the village may be insufficient for so many. Staple Parish Council originally supported the village survey recommending affordable housing on an ethical basis and as such will continue to honour this long-standing support. 
RESOLUTION: To support this proposal

-Resident questioned Cllr Bartlett’s previously declared interest in this site (due to the land being owned by a family member). Public were reminded that Cllr Bartlett has declared interest as required and left the room at any point this site was being discussed which has been recorded in previous Minutes. 

-Further comments were received from the Public about this site; a neighbour who is unhappy about living next to building work and a resident questioning the amount of development in the village suggesting that Staple Parish Council should tackle the issues of infrastructure with DDC. Chairman reminded the public that DDC have the final say in such matters and that Staple Parish Council can object but ultimately do not have power to stop developments. Cllr Mrs Bennett empathised with the public and reported that Staple Parish Councillors have in fact objected to proposals in the past,but this has not changed the outcome. 
RESOLUTION: This information be noted for now 
10. FINANCE
(i) Cheques for approval:
Clerks Salary& HMRC PAYE:

RESOLVED:Cheque for £153.80 to Clerk & £36.20 to HMRC authorised
Payment to Roger Loukes for SID battery

RESOLVED: Cheque for £74.49 authorised 
(ii) Invoice presented for SID device:

RESOLVED: Cheque for £674.79 to Unipar Services authorised. (Half of this amount to be claimed back from Stourmouth).
RESOLUTION: All cheques to be approved
11. FOOTPATHS 

No information to report

12. HIGHWAYS & TRANSPORT

(i) Minutes of the A257 Full Traffic Group Meeting received 
RESOLUTION: This information be noted for now
13. VILLAGE HALL & RECREATION GROUND
Cllr Kirk reported that extra lighting will be installed as the current lighting is not bright enough for the users of the Bowling Club.

14. TOWN & PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
Invitation presented and considered

RESOLUTION: Cllr McCollum agreed to attend meeting on Monday 25th February. Clerk to confirm attendance and forward details of meeting to Cllr McCollum.
15. ADDITIONAL CORRESPONDENCE 

(i) Defibrillator:
Quotations for Parish Defibrillator considered by Council (with and without training package). Concerns about placing the device in an easily accessible and readily available location expressed. Local resident Billy was keen to talk to Council further regarding these concerns.
RESOLUTION:Discussions to continue to establish if a suitable location can be found.
(ii) Thanet Community Transport:
Clerk read out details of the available scheme, quoting £35 per year payable by the Council for open access to the scheme, then £20 annually per person for continued use. 
RESOLUTION:Clerk to obtain costs in writing and to check that no further charge will be made to passengers.
(iii) Proposal for April meeting to be moved to Wednesday 17th April:
RESOLUTION: Proposed, seconded and approved for 17/04/19 

(iv) Consider suggestions for AGM speaker:
RESOLUTION: Suggestion made that local groups have 5 minutes each to speak; this to be finalised by March Meeting.
Ongoing ‘To-Do list’ checked as containing no further or additional information not previously covered elsewhere
16. The next meeting of Staple Parish Council will be held on Wednesday 13thMarch2019 at 7.30pm in Staple Village Hall.  
Apologies received in advance from Cllr Facey and Cllr Brooman.
The meeting was declared closed by Cllr McCollum at 21.01hrs 

Approved: . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .   (Chairman)

